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GOLDEN GATE RAPTOR OBSERVATORY

The Golden Gate Raptor Observatory is a program of the Golden Gate National Parks Conservancy in co-
operation with the National Park Service, made up of over 230 community volunteers and a small staff.
GGRO’s mission is the preservation of California raptors through scientific research, outreach, and com-
munity involvement. Each year, we monitor and study the bird of prey migration on the central California
coast, particularly at the Marin Headlands, part of the Golden Gate National Recreation Area.

Season Summary 2020 is dedicated to the memory of Russ DeLong, GGRO Bander from 1983-2020.

Our deep gratitude to the Gregory Hind Endowment Fund, and to the nearly 350 individual donors for their
critical support of the Golden Gate Raptor Observatory.

GGRO Season Summary 2020
Compiled and edited by Kelsie Mclnnis.
©2021 Golden Gate National Parks Conservancy. All rights reserved.

Questions, queries, and correspondence can be addressed to ggro@parksconservancy.org.
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INTRODUOCTTION

Drawing Inspiration from the Hawks

Since 1983, the Golden Gate Raptor Observatory has been a community of Park volunteers and staff whose loves and lives
have centered on the annual migration of raptors at the Golden Gate. With support and oversight from the Golden Gate Nation-
al Parks Conservancy, in cooperation with the National Park Service, the GGRO has revealed new stories about raptor biology
in its many aspects: population changes, migration ecology, predator-prey relationships, urban nesting, timing of migration,
diseases and parasites, and the impacts of rodenticides and climate change on bird of prey.

As the only program dedicated to long-term monitoring of the raptor populations of the Pacific Flyway, it was shocking for us
to reduce our fieldwork this year, both to respond to smaller staffing and budgets, and to re-strategize our field activities to be
Covid-safe for volunteers and staff. The net result was that we had to suspend banding for the first time in nearly four decades.
And for our four-person staff, we did an all-hands-on-deck to make a Covid-safe hawk count happen with just 15 expert volun-
teer hawk counters, some working four times more often than in a normal year.

I want to extend a deep bow of gratitude to all the banders who wanted to band but could not, and to all of the hawkwatchers
who wanted to count but could not. It was extremely hard to whittle ourselves from 230 to 15 active field volunteers. Still,
many of our non-field volunteers stepped forward to support GGRO’s programming and community in new and creative ways
this year. Collectively, you have been a resilient and supportive community throughout the year, especially given the stress on
all of our lives.

As we closed the 2020 year, the intense financial pressure on the Parks Conservancy hit home. With the pandemic worsening
and park visitor sites mostly closed, we had to let go one-quarter of our Conservancy staff—an intensely difficult step. At the
GGRO, our Hawkwatch Manager Step Wilson and Operations Manager Kelsie McInnis would both be moving on. Thanks to
Kelsie and to Step for their years of hard work to improve the GGRO. We will miss your warmth, and your passion for people
and birds.

My deep thanks to everyone who supported the
GGRO during this difficult year. We received many
texts and emails of support, as well as donations, all
of which boosted our spirits and our resolve. We are
also privileged to work with the most dedicated
group of National Park Service and Parks Conserv-
ancy supervisors, coordinators, and scientists—all
people who understand the deep value of a long-
term continuous ecological database like ours.

Thank you,

— Allen Fish, GGRO Director

Red-tailed Hawk illustration by Kevin Metcalf
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All GGRO Volunteers listed
here committed to volunteering
in the 2020 season, but many
individuals were not able to
participate this year due to pro-
gram suspensions and reduc-
tions caused by the Covid-19
pandemic. Volunteers whose
names are bold participated in
Hawkwatch, Bird Care, or a
Banding Committee, but every-
one listed here continued to
support GGRO in various ways
throughout 2020.
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HAWKWATCH

RAPTOR-SIGHTINGS IN THE MARIN HEADLANDS DURING AUTUMN

2020 10-yr Average 2008-19%*
Sep 16-Nov 20 Full Season Aug—Dec
Count Rate Count Rate

Hours counted 165 470

Turkey Vulture 2514 15.23 7388 15.72
Osprey 22 0.13 68 0.14
White-tailed Kite 11 0.07 64 0.14
Bald Eagle 18 0.11 11 0.02
Northern Harrier 255 1.54 543 1.16
Sharp-shinned Hawk 865 5.24 3947 8.40
Cooper’s Hawk 420 2.54 2221 4.73
Northern Goshawk 0 0 1 <0.01
Red-shouldered Hawk 124 0.75 422 0.90
Broad-winged Hawk 189 1.14 290 0.62
Swainson’s Hawk 1 0.01 7 0.01
Red-tailed Hawk 2456 14.88 8115 17.27
Ferruginous Hawk 8 0.05 28 0.06
Rough-legged Hawk 0 0 5 0.01
Golden Eagle 10 0.06 16 0.03
American Kestrel 99 0.6 340 0.72
Merlin 72 0.44 189 0.40
Peregrine Falcon 76 0.46 235 0.50
Prairie Falcon 0 0 5 0.01
Unidentified Raptor 186 1.13 999 2.13
TOTAL 7326 44.38 24,352 51.81

*2010 and 2013 data not included due to partial season
Osprey illustration by Emma Regnier
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HAWKWATCH

The 2020 Covid-safe hawk count in the Marin Headlands demanded that we make some critical changes to meet safety stand-
ards to minimize or eliminate the risk of passing Covid-19 from person to person. Every change we considered had to be
weighed against the possibility that the 2020 hawk count would be so changed that it might not be comparable to past years’
counts. Did we succeed? We hope so, but future analyses must review that.

What changes were made? There is a long list, which we will post in the Pacific Raptor this summer, but as an example, we
reduced the team size to 5 volunteer counters plus one GGRO staff person, where historically our count team-sizes varied from
6 to 18 people. It might seem like this would make for an automatic reduction in hawks counted, but the larger teams of the
past also might have distracted each other from doing constant surveillance for hawks. The larger historical teams also includ-
ed many apprentice hawk-counters, so the teams were teaching while counting. The small teams of 2020 were mostly made up
of volunteers with 5 or more years’ experience, so less teaching was required. The bottom-line is that the results of any of the
changes will be nuanced and require a deeper data dive.

In all, and even with the weekends taken away, our GGRO hawk counters were heroic. Planned for and coordinated by GGRO
Hawkwatch Manager Step Wilson, the three teams of five counters adhered to the Covid-safe methods and had a fabulous
season. In total, we conducted 165 hours of counting, more than one-third of the hours of a pre-Covid year. We tallied over
7300 raptor-sightings, resulting in a raptors per hour rate of 44, slightly under the ten-year average.

All the 2020 results are spelled out in detail in the Hawkwatch 2020 chart, showing the contrasts with the previous ten-year
count averages. I do want to warn folks not to take these numbers as exact comparisons, but as ballpark comparisons, for all
the changes we made to keep the 2020 season Covid-safe. Great thanks to all our 2020 counters, and to the counters who could
not be “official” but who came up to Hawk Hill to stand on the sidelines and wave their support, and huge thanks to the Park
staff who guided the writing of our 2020 Covid-safe methodology.

— Allen Fish

RESEARCH

Although our field activities were hampered by the Covid-19 outbreak, some long-time research projects came to fruition as research
articles in major journals. It is noteworthy that all of the studies below were led by GGRO volunteers or former interns. Great thanks
to all the biologists, students, professors, and colleagues who propelled these articles forward. You can locate the original articles at
our Parks Conservancy website:

https://www.parksconservancy.org/our-work/ggro-publications

Former GGRO Research Director, Dr. Chris Briggs, headed up two publications this past year. Chris worked with a nine-year dataset
(2002-2010) on ecological aspects of nesting Cooper’s Hawks in Berkeley, CA. The data were all collected by GGRO volunteers, led
by community scientist Ralph Pericoli. Chris also developed a study using USGS Bird Banding Lab data and GGRO band recoveries

to predict where autumn Red-tailed and Cooper’s Hawks seen at the Marin Headlands might be nesting.

The first article on GGRO’s Radiotelemetry study (1989-2015) was published, led by GGRO volunteer and seabird biologist Phil
Capitolo. The article focuses on five Broad-winged Hawk flights tracked by GGRO volunteers from the Headlands to as far as the
Mexican border; this is the only radio-tracking study for this species west of the Rockies.

Former GGRO intern Dr. Beth Wommack assembled co-researchers to analyze the isotopes in Sharp-shinned Hawk feather samples,
a method of tracing migratory birds to their nesting regions. GGRO also continues a long-standing alliance with the Joshua Hull Lab
at UC Davis, with some exciting research and publications coming up in 2021.

Although in-person scientific conferences were widely cancelled for the 2020 pandemic year, GGRO’s Banding Manager Teresa Ely
served on the Virtual Event Committee for the Raptor Research Foundation. In December, the committee produced a superb online
two-day program of talks and workshops attended by 364 raptor biologists as a substitute for the annual RRF meeting.

— Allen Fish
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B ANDING

The GGRO banding season was suspended for 2020 due to the Covid-19 pandemic, but the GGRO banders were incredibly
productive. The Banding Training Committee pulled together an amazing set of virtual programming to keep banders and
hawkwatchers engaged during a season they could not be in the field. Then a small group of banders spearheading a set of com-
mittees to help with planning for the banding program to safely resume.

The Banding Training Committee organized two types of virtual programming for our volunteers. First, Intern Peregrinations
helped us catch up with our former interns and get a glimpse into what they have been doing at other migration sites. We virtu-
ally traveled to places like Cape May (New Jersey), the Goshutes Mountains (Nevada), Lucky Peak (Idaho), Commissary Ridge
(Wyoming), Bonnie Butte (Oregon), Chelan Ridge (Washington), Manzano Mountains (New Mexico), Veracruz (Mexico), and
finally we ended up at Hawk Ridge (Minnesota). The second program was our GGRO Seminar Series where we took a deeper
dive into reading and discussing GGRO scientific journal publications. This required a bit of prep work because the goal was to
help volunteers think critically about our research and have a meaningful discussion. One of our most current research collabo-
rations about Merlin diets with Ryan Bourbour of the UC Davis Hull Lab was open to a wider audience, including our NPS and
Conservancy colleagues.

Because of the many impacts of the pandemic on the Park, we have discussed how the banding program might change as a re-
sult. Banding volunteers wanted to find ways to help GGRO staff, and so formed the Banding Planning Coordination Commit-
tee (BPCC). The BPCC identified points where we needed the most help and developed a list of subcommittees that could plan
both for the future of the banding program, and to keep GGRO thriving. This led to the formation of a new set of Banding Plan-
ning Committees (BPC), some new, some well-established but now expanded.

We have expanded the Banding Training Committee to include Volunteer Engagement projects. We have formalized the Band-
ing Safety Committee. A new committee formed, that was long overdue, is the Equity and Inclusion Committee. I am excited to
see more people get involved in the committee focusing on Research, as well as in Outreach and Education. Finally, we have a
committee to help with Fundraising and another for Internships. The BPCC and all the BPCs, have worked incredibly hard for
the past six months to support GGRO’s long-term future. The Banding Planning Committees were initially formed to help the
banding program, but we know that some of these committees encompass all of GGRO and its programs. We look forward to
inviting hawkwatchers to participate in the future on these committees.

In February and March 2020, we were incredibly lucky to borrow live Turkey
Vultures from the Lindsay Wildlife Hospital to attract new vultures to our trap.
We tagged five vultures total, placing a satellite transmitter on one. Thank you to
Lindsey Blessing for making the connections with Lindsay Wildlife Hospital,
and to Lead Wildlife Rehabilitation Technician, Marcia Metzler. This project is
possible due to partnerships with WildCare of San Rafael and Lindsay Wildlife
Hospital in Walnut Creek, and funding from the Paul Armer Memorial Fund.

— Teresa Ely, GGRO Banding Manager
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Turkey Vulture illustration
by Emma Regnier
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